Van Neste-Gottignies, Amandine (à paraître 2023), « What is news?" The mediatization of the 2015 Refugee Reception Crisis in Europe », *Tripodos*.

"What is news?" The mediatization of the 2015 Refugee Reception Crisis in Europe

Van Neste-Gottignies, Amandine, Université libre de Bruxelles

Abstract

"What is news?" This question, that has occupied journalism research for more than fifty years, is a way of understanding how the 2015 "refugee reception crisis" became news through a process of mediatization. Since Galtung and Ruge's well-known work (1965) on the criteria adopted by journalists to select information, *news values* have been the subject of numerous analyses, particularly considering the historical upheavals in the media field. Following a critical and comprehensive approach, this article tries to unveil, from the taxonomy of news values, how an event becomes a media event. On the one hand, the analysis model developed in this article can be transposed to other events for a better understanding of communication issues. On the other hand, approaching the refugee reception crisis in the light of news values invites a new reading of its issues. Starting from the case and context of the crisis in Belgium and placing them more broadly in the European context, this article raises questions that go beyond national borders. It proposes a European reading of migration and media issues.

Keywords: news values, mediatization, media, refugee crisis, reception

Introduction

This is not a crisis which belongs to Europe. It is a crisis experienced by those who are forced to flee their homes, a traumatic experience which is aggravated by being met with hostility and aversion after making a dangerous journey and when trying to claim asylum, a universal human right (Leurs and Smets, 2018: 4).

"Migration crisis", "migrant crisis", "refugee crisis", "asylum crisis, "crisis of European institutions" and finally "reception crisis". To make an event exist, it is necessary to name it (Charaudeau, 2011: 108). According to Catherine Wihtol de Wenden, "more than a "refugee crisis", we should speak of a "refugee reception crisis'" (2016: 5). In the European context of 2015, the *mediatization* and de politization of migration issues, but also of asylum rights, draw attention to the capacity (or inability) of destination countries to take responsibility for the reception of asylum seekers (Tissier-Raffin, 2015). Reception as a media and/or political issue is being debated across Europe. In the media as well as in political and scientific debates, voices are being raised in favor of using the term "refugee reception crisis" rather than "migration crisis" (Rea *et al.*, 2019: 16). This event ("refugee reception crisis") is the result of a work of ordering meaning. Indeed, men and women have been crossing borders every day since time immemorial. However, in 2015, this historical and cyclical phenomenon, through a "process of mediatization" (Bonnafous, 1999: 2) is becoming the dominant theme of Belgian and European

political, social and media agendas. Mediatization is understood as "the complex process resulting from the interaction between various collective and individual actors and leading to the presence of a subject in the mass media and conflicts for the interpretation and attribution of symbolic values" (Bonnafous, 1999: 2).

"What is news?" (Harcup and O'Neill, 2017). This question, which has occupied journalism research for more than fifty years, is a way of understanding how the 2015 refugee reception crisis became a media event.

Since Galtung and Ruge's well-known work (1965) on the criteria adopted by journalists to select information, *news values* have been the subject of numerous analyses, particularly considering the historical upheavals in the media field. In this article, news values are not considered as a list of criteria with watertight boundaries, but as a heuristic tool, allowing us to deconstruct the different facets that structure the "refugee reception crisis" event. The criteria under studied in the analysis are magnitude, relevance, drama, audio-visuals, shareability surprise and celebrity (Harcup and O'Neill, 2017).

This article tries to unveil, from the taxonomy of news values, how an event becomes news. On the one hand, the analysis model developed in this article can be transposed to other events for a better understanding of communication issues. On the other hand, approaching the refugee reception crisis in the light of news values invites a new reading of its issues.

Starting from the case and context of the crisis in Belgium and placing them more broadly in the European context, this article raises questions that go beyond national borders. It therefore proposes a European reading of migration and media issues.

The article is based on an extensive documentary work aimed at a global and contextualized understanding of the phenomenon studied: press and media articles (46 articles), Laws, parliamentary resources, official texts (28 documents) and institutional sources (associations, NGOs, international organizations, asylum authorities, etc.) (55 documents) (see tab.1 in appendix). Following a critical and comprehensive approach, the article uses the news values taxonomy to understand the process of mediatization of the event "reception refugee crisis".

1. Magnitude: number, geographic scope, and potential impact

"Magnitude: stories perceived as sufficiently significant in the large numbers of people involved or in potential impact, or involving a degree of extreme behavior or extreme occurrence" (Harcup and O'Neill, 2017: 1482).

1.1 Number: temporality and visibility

1.1.1 The absolute number

"At the beginning of 2015, there were almost 65 million forcibly displaced people worldwide (UNHCR), a number not reached since the Second World War" (149¹). In Belgium, nearly 39,000 people made a first asylum application in 2015, three times more than in 2014. Between June

¹ The code refers to the source of the information (details in tab.1, in appendix). "I" for institutional document, "O" for official document and "P" for press and media articles.

and December 2015, the reception network increased from 16,000 to 33,000 places and the number of reception asylum centers from 48 to 90. "From a quantitative point of view, this is the largest increase in capacity that the reception sector has seen in Belgium" (I49). The occupancy rate of the reception network reached 97% in December 2015. However, this is not the first time that Belgium has experienced a large number of asylum application. During the Balkan crisis in 2000, Belgium had about 8,000 more asylum seekers than in 2015.

Numbers alone do not explain the media coverage of this crisis. The temporality of the "flow" has, for its part, contributed to making the invisible visible, and to increase the magnitude effect.

1.1.2 Temporality: a peak during summer months

Indeed, in 2015, the arrival of asylum seekers is concentrated in a few months. Between April and September, the number of first-time asylum seekers increased threefold (I49). The weather conditions during the summer months are indeed more favorable for taking migratory routes.

The political and administrative choices made to manage the arrival of this large number of people lead to the formation of long queues in front of the Immigration Office (the body responsible for registering asylum applications in Belgium) and to gatherings around asylum instances. The number of asylum seekers is therefore becoming visible in the public space. Previously, this public was confined to closed or remote places: closed centers, prisons, reception centers, asylum institutions, specific associations.

1.1.3 Visibility: non-registration, and quotas

Initially, the asylum authorities are technically unable, in terms of infrastructure and staff, to register all the asylum applications. A Monday in August, "in a single day, the Immigration Office had to refuse 280 asylum seekers" (P36). The Secretary of state for Asylum and Migration, Theo Francken², then decided to limit the number of registrations to 250 per day, while the number of people in front of the Office was sometimes more than double (P34).

The non-registration of asylum applications is defined as "an administrative practice of not directly registering asylum applications" (I11). Neither Belgian nor European legislation "allows the limitation of the asylum seekers registration number, for example by setting a maximum quota per day" (I49). Indeed, "these practices keep the people to whom they apply outside the scope of the law and all the protections and guarantees that it offers" (I49). Hence, the unregistered people end up sleeping in the streets of the capital.

The non-registration is largely aimed at avoiding saturation of the reception network. On this point, Theo Francken declared in the press: "I cannot open 10,000 places in one day, I am neither a magician nor Superman!" (P34). By limiting the number of registrations, it is "migrants" who end up on the street and not "asylum seekers". They are the same people, but they belong to different administrative categories.

² In Belgium, all aspects linked to migration are integrated into one cabinet under the responsibility of the Belgian Secretary of state for Asylum and Migration, a post held between 2014 and 2018 by Theo Francken from Nieuw-Vlaamse Alliantie (N-VA), a Flemish nationalist party.

The choice to limit the number of registrations is also part of Theo Francken's anti-migration policy strategy (Deleixhe, 2018: 130). Indeed, the communication around these measures sends a message to potential migrants. By showing that Belgium does not receive its asylum seekers well, Theo Francken intends to limit the "pull-factor" (appel d'air) and dissuade migrants from applying for asylum in Belgium (Deleixhe, 2018: 130). Quotas are also used by other European states, such as Austria, as a strategy to dissuade migrants from settling permanently in the country (Gammeltoft-Hansen, 2017).

Moreover, these practices have helped to make the presence of asylum seekers visible in the heart of Brussels. Indeed, the formation of long queues and gatherings of people who cannot register their asylum application no longer confine asylum seekers to invisible places.

1.2 Geographical scale: a European crisis

The geographical scope of the crisis also explains its mediatization. Indeed, during the 2000 crisis in the context of the Kosovo war, Europe as a whole was not affected, but in 2015 it is.

In 2015, 1 255 600 first-time asylum seekers applied for international protection in EU Member States, more than double the number in the previous year. Not all EU Member States are equally exposed, but the number of asylum applications is increasing almost everywhere³. In 2015, the highest number - in absolute terms – was recorded in Germany (35% of all asylum seekers in the EU), followed by Hungary (14%), Sweden (12%), Austria (7%), Italy (7%) and France (6%).

Compared to 2014, the number of asylum seekers increased the most in Finland (+822%), Hungary (+323%), Austria (+233%), Belgium (+178%), Spain (+167%) and finally Germany (+155%)(I26). "Since the beginning of the collection of asylum statistics at EU level (since 2008), the number of asylum seekers has never been so high"(I2).

The scale effect is not only measured in terms of numbers, visibility and geographical extent. It is also measured in terms of the potential impact that an event can have on the society. What does the arrival of large numbers of asylum seekers mean for Belgian and European society?

1.3 The potential impact: threat and integration

Beyond its visibility, the numbers are frightening. On the one hand, the use in the media and in political discourse of metaphors that invite the quantification of human beings - influx, flow, wave, surge, absorption, increase, decrease, tide, congestion, etc. - carries very specific representations. - They detach these men and women from the world they live in. They detach these men and women from their humanity, transforming them into an anonymous and uncontrollable mass (Leurs and Smets, 2018: 5). Uncontrollable and therefore anxiety-provoking. This arrival is frightening (Berry *et al.*, 2015): "representing them as a number or an anonymous mass eclipse their personal histories as human beings" (Chouliaraki and Zaborowski, 2017: 616). On the other hand, the use of figures and quantifications present migration as a major problem to be solved: the potential impact on the lives of Belgians is perceived as important (De Coninck, 2020).

4

³ Except Romania, Croatia, Slovakia, Slovenia, Latvia and Lithuania.

If the number is frightening, it is because these thousands of arrivals are presented as a cultural, security and economic threat. The foreigner portrayed as a threat is far from being a novelty. The socio-economic, security and cultural logics underlying these representations have structured political and media discourses on the arrival and presence of migrants, and more specifically asylum seekers and refugees in Belgium since the early 1980s (De Cleen *et al.*, 2017). These logics have been adapted to the specific context of 2015.

Firstly, the image of the fraudster and profiteer who would be hiding among these mixed flows of people arriving in Belgium is widely mobilized by Theo Francken (De Cleen *et al.*, 2017): "on the margins of this flow of refugees in need of protection, we also observe a flow of economic migrants towards Europe" (O25). In these discourses, this image is coupled with the limited capacity of host countries: "Belgium does more than its share [...]. The international crisis situation puts enormous pressure on a small group of Member States, including Belgium. Our reception capacity is not infinite" (O25). The presence of these "economic migrants" in search of social and economic benefits (Carlson *et al.*, 2018) would justify the dissuasive measures taken by European governments to limit the attraction. Measures which, as mentioned, contribute to reinforcing the scale of the phenomenon and justify its mediatization.

Secondly, "the terrorist attacks in 2015 also played a role in the focus on asylum seekers and migrants on their way to Europe" (Sow, 2016: 45). In this context, migrants are framed as threats to both the security and culture of the host country.

Indeed, in 2015 and 2016, Europe and, more particularly, France and Belgium, were struck by a deadly wave of terrorist attacks claimed by the Islamic State. These attacks were widely covered by the media (Wagener, 2021, [online]). The two events ("asylum crisis" and "terrorist attacks") are interconnected in media, political and institutional discourses. The issue of terrorism influences that of reception crisis by generating a sense of fear: terrorists from Islamist organizations, back from Syria, would be mixed with migrants (Sow, 2016: 45-46). In political discourses, Theo Francken also links these two issues: in order to fight terrorism, the government must take restrictive and security measures towards refugees (De Cleen *et al.*, 2017).

The issue of terrorism also reactivates another logic, the cultural threat, particularly towards asylum seekers of the Muslim faith. Indeed, fears related to the "colonization" of Belgian and European cultures by Islam are widely present in discourses about asylum seekers and migrants (Berry *et al.*, 2015; Chouliaraki and Zaborowski, 2017; Holmes and Castañeda, 2016). They are said to threaten liberal values such as secularism and gender equality, which are presented as integral to Belgian and European identities (De Cleen *et al.*, 2017).

In January 2016, an incident at a swimming pool in Koksijde, a seaside resort in Belgium, illustrates well the cultural threat. A 23-year-old Iraqi asylum seeker was wrongly accused of sexually assaulting a young girl at the Koksijde swimming pool. While no investigation has yet been carried out, the mayor of Koksijde, Marc Vanden Bussche, says he wants to ban all asylum seekers from the swimming pool. The Iraqi asylum seeker was placed directly in a closed center before being released a few days later following a decision by the Belgian Council Chamber (P46).

The magnitude effect is also linked to the rate of protection of people seeking asylum in Belgium.

Contrary to the reception crisis of 2000 in Belgium, the protection rate (granting of refugee status or subsidiary protection) is high in 2015: it exceeds 60% of applications, but reaches 97% for Syrians, 77% for Afghans and 72% for Iraqis (I2). By way of comparison, this rate was only 7% in 2000 and, at that time, subsidiary protection, which represents 10% of recognitions in 2015, did not exist. Beyond the number of people who arrive on Belgian territory, there is the question of their integration into society. These people will remain on Belgian territory in the long term.

2. The profile of asylum seekers: relevance, proximity, and drama The profile of the asylum seekers arriving in 2015 and the context in which they flee played an important role in the media coverage.

2.1 Relevance: cultural and contextual proximity

"Relevance: Stories about groups or nations perceived to be influential with, or culturally or historically familiar to, the audience" (Harcup and O'Neill, 2017: 1482).

In Belgium in 2015, 63% of first asylum applications came from people whose country of origin was Syria, Afghanistan, or Iraq, whereas in 2000, 30 different nationalities made up 85% of first asylum applications.

While conflicts in the Near and Middle East have been raging for several years already⁴, the years 2014 and 2015 were characterized by a resurgence of violence in response to the Islamic State's proclamation of the "caliphate" over large areas of Syria and Iraq. At the same time, health and humanitarian conditions are deteriorating in the neighboring countries of first asylum (Fargues, 2015). Indeed, many refugees from Syria and Afghanistan initially seek refuge in neighboring countries, mainly in Jordan, Lebanon, Iraq and Turkey. The deterioration of their living conditions as well as "the absence of any prospect of short-term improvement in their countries of origin has also put pressure on what was initially envisaged as a temporary solution in a neighboring country" (I2).

Unlike in the 2000s, in 2015, asylum seekers have an identity, a face. A profile is emerging they may be men, women, families or children who have fled a country destabilized by war (Syria, Afghanistan or Iraq) and who have taken risks to reach European borders. The media and the public can easily create a mental image. The Syrian is portrayed as the war refugee par excellence (Akoka, 2016). The Belgian - and more broadly European - population identifies with them in terms of education level, lifestyle, appearance and sometimes religion (a proportion of the Syrians are from Christian minorities). Moreover, the presence of families and young children gives them legitimacy. On the other hand, the new ideological (and geopolitical) underpinning that characterizes these wars and conflicts, the "Islamist issue", supports the proximity between Europeans and Syrians (Akoka, 2016). Indeed, Syrians are fleeing both the

⁴ Since 2011 in Syria in the context of the Arab Spring, since 2001 in Afghanistan and 2003 in Iraq as part of the "war on terror" led by the Bush administration following the attacks of 11 September 2001 in the United States.

Islamic State, "the new paradigmatic enemy of Western democracies" (Akoka, 2016: [online]) and the regime of Bashar El Assad, with which ties have been severed (ibid., 2016). This proximity felt with these populations is exacerbated by the context of the terrorist attacks in Europe. The Syrian refugee is therefore represented in the press and in political discourse as a victim (De Cleen *et al.*, 2017).

The "asylum reception crisis" is making the headlines. The number of news was increasing, and, by the end of 2015, it has become the major talk of the town in all European countries (Berry et al., 2015; Holmes and Castañeda, 2016). In a snowball effect, Belgian newsrooms, like those in other EU countries, are informing and picking up the news that is dominant in neighboring European countries.

2.2 Deaths in the Mediterranean: a drama at the gate of Europe

"Drama: Stories concerning an unfolding drama such as escapes, accidents, searches, sieges, rescues, battles or court cases" (Harcup and O'Neill, 2017: 1482).

The country of origin of asylum seekers, mainly from the Near and Middle East, the dangerous routes and means of transport they use, and the decisions of European governments in the governance of borders, lead to the tragic deaths of thousands of people. These tragedies are widely covered by the media.

More than one million migrants arrived in Europe in 2015 by sea, about 4.5 times more than in 2014 (I50). The unprecedented number of dead and missing people in the Mediterranean reached 3,771 (I55) for the year 2015. The EU is investing in rescue operations in the central and eastern Mediterranean, through Frontex's Triton and Poseidon operations. However, it is also strengthening control at sea with the military operation Sophia to fight criminal networks of human traffickers (I50).

Powerful images of rough and dangerous boats, shipwrecks and even dead bodies illustrate these dramas and circulate in the European media. Some images have now become iconic, such as the photo of Aylan, a dead three-year-old Syrian child washed up on a Turkish beach (Leurs and Smets, 2018: 6). This human drama is not played out on the other side of the world, but on the borders of Europe, which makes it relevant in terms of its geographical proximity.

3. Media context: audio-visual content to share

"Audio-visuals: Stories that have arresting photographs, video, audio and/or which can be illustrated with infographics" (Harcup and O'Neill, 2017: 1482).

"Shareability: Stories that are thought likely to generate sharing and comments via Facebook, Twitter and other forms of social media" (Harcup and O'Neill, 2017: 1482).

Audio-visual content shareable on social networks also contributes to the process of mediatization. Indeed, the media context plays a particular role in 2015 compared to previous crises. By means of new technologies images can be recorded by mobile phones and quickly share on social networks (Sow, 2016). Journalists have images at their disposal continually: "the

particularity of our time compared to 2000 also lies in the fact that a piece of information, a photo or a video can, by creating an event on social networks because it is so widely shared, end up on the front page of traditional media" (Sow, 2016: 46). The photo of Aylan illustrates this phenomenon well, and acquires a symbolic dimension (Neveu, 2015: 16). Alongside this tragic image, others will mark memories. Images that are often polarized: on the one hand, life stories, faces, children, families, victims, humanitarian actors; on the other, masses of threatening individuals and control devices (d'Haenens et al., 2019).

Again, the geographical scope reinforces this criterion: "if newsrooms are overflowing with images [...], it is also because the crisis concerns all of Europe" (Sow, 2016: 47-49). The sharing of content via European news agencies is important in the context of budgetary restrictions faced by Belgian and European newsrooms (Sow, 2016: 47-49).

4. Controversies, disputes, struggles: actors in conflict

"Conflict: Stories concerning conflict such as controversies, arguments, splits, strikes, fights, insurrections and warfare" (Harcup and O'Neill, 2017: 1482).

Like the polarized figure of the asylum seeker, the 2015 crisis has generated discussions, debates, controversies, and polemics. Indeed, the fields of asylum and reception are characterized by a plurality of actors who differ in their nature, history, interests, and values, but also by important political divisions (Author, 2022). The 2015 crisis become an object of struggle between them. The media has thus constituted an arena in which everyone defends their vision of the event.

4.1 The institutional discourse: the "sudden" and surprising nature of the crisis.

"Surprise: Stories that have an element of surprise, contrast and/or the unusual about them" (Harcup and O'Neill, 2017: 1482).

The "surprise" of asylum and reception authorities⁵, the emergency measures taken due to the so-called "sudden" nature of the crisis and their consequences, and finally the controversies surrounding these measures, have largely contributed to the process of mediatization.

Asylum and reception authorities and the Secretary of state for Asylum and Migration describe the event as "sudden" and "unpredictable". The unpredictable nature of the events of 2015 has been discussed several times in the Belgian House of Representatives. Already in September 2015, Wouter De Vriendt, a member of the opposition from de ecologist party, confronted Theo Francken during an exchange of views about "the government's measures regarding the reception of the growing number of asylum seekers" (O14). The ecologist declares: "According to the Secretary of state, the current problems were not foreseeable, but many organizations, including the United Nations, believe the opposite. The conflicts in Syria, Iraq, Afghanistan, and Somalia have been raging for many years" (O14). The opposition criticizes the Secretary of state for adopting problematic measures from a legal point of view.

⁵ The Federal Agency for the Reception of Asylum Seekers, the Immigration Office and the Office of the Commissioner General for Refugees and Stateless Persons responsible for examining asylum applications and granting or refusing refugee protection.

Indeed, for the reception and asylum authorities, the "sudden" character justifies the implementation of an exceptional and derogatory system in relation to the normative (the law).

4.2 Political discourse: Theo Francken, the star of the media

"Celebrity: Stories concerning people who are already famous" (Harcup and O'Neill, 2017: 1482).

Theo Francken, from the New Flemish Alliance party (Nieuw-Vlaamse Alliantie, N-VA), contributed to making the 2015 crisis a media event. Indeed, the N-VA is a right-wing conservative Flemish nationalist party (De Cleen *et al.*, 2017). While there are debates in the scientific literature about the "populist" and "far-right" character of this party (Jamin, 2014; Delwit, 2019), its "anti-immigration" stance is widely supported by researchers (Adam and Deschouwer, 2016; De Cleen *et al.*, 2017; Delwit, 2019). The N-VA is the most represented political party in the media; Theo Francken is the most quoted political figure (Mistiaen, 2021). As State Secretary for Asylum and Migration, Theo Francken embodies Belgian migration policy and is therefore "the strongest voice in discussions on the refugee crisis" (De Cleen *et al.*, 2017: 34). During the crisis, Theo Francken became a celebrity and was even described as a "star" by certain media: "Theo Francken. Mr. polarizing, rising star of the N-VA" (P29), "Theo Francken, superstar" (P35). Moreover, his strong presence on social networks (Van Leuven et al., 2019) also contributes to his popularity and the visibility of his interventions.

The divisive nature of his public interventions provokes controversy over and over again: "60 to 70% of asylum seekers lie about one aspect of their identity" (P19), "according to the police, there is hardly anyone left in the park. #cleanup" (P15), "I can imagine the added value of the Jewish, Chinese and Indian diasporas, but not so much of the Moroccan, Congolese or Algerian diasporas" (P45). In the same way, some of his restrictive political decisions also maintain the debates on the crisis, such as the launch of deterrence campaigns for Afghans (P18).

Theo Francken thus repeatedly causes a "political and media frenzy" (Maly, 2016: 178). His political opponents denounce the xenophobic character of his words and measures and call for his resignation (Maly, 2016: 178). The non-profit sector has repeatedly opposed Theo Francken's policy via the media. However, in this arena, a new actor is becoming the strongest voice to counter Theo Francken's speeches: the Citizens' Platform Supporting Refugees.

4.3 Unprecedented citizen mobilization: the new voice

Due to the non-registration of asylum applications, many people have to sleep on the streets. Some of them decided to settle in the Maximilian Park located in front of the Immigration Office. The Citizens' Platform Supporting Refugees was set up to manage the "camp" in the center of the capital. It is therefore the direct product of the Belgian government's political decision. Despite the short life of the camp (from September to October 2015), the Platform, still active today, marks the institutionalization of citizen mobilization in the migration sector.

The Platform takes the opposing view of the dominant political discourse and became the alternative voice - the humanitarian one - most present in the media. "It received huge media coverage in Belgium and generated a temporary wave of public sympathy for refugees that

contrasted sharply with the widely welcomed restrictive policies of recent years" (Lafaut and Coene, 2018: 2).

The Platform meticulously orchestrated its media appearances (Author, 2022). Beyond the traditional media, the grassroots movement took advantage of the technological context: "the use of social networks is essential to understand the mobilization that took place around the camps" (Masson Diez, 2018: 172) and their visibility.

Moreover, through its "architecture", the Platform has also helped to make the invisible, visible. This large green area in the business district is not located on the outskirts, but in the heart of Brussels, the administrative capital of the European Union. Every day, hundreds of workers, commuters, residents, and tourists pass by this open-air camp. The asylum seekers have a face, but they are also visible.

The Platform become a "claim-maker" or an "entrepreneur of causes" as Neveu said (2015: 16). Indeed, they contributed to making the issue of reception management the subject of debate and, ultimately, they forced political actors to act (Neveu, 2015: 17). In response to the camp, the public authorities proposed to organize a "pre-reception" in public buildings at the end of September 2015.

This phenomenon goes beyond Belgium: all over Europe, a political contestation is rising and emerging through the action of activists, grassroots organizations, and even ordinary citizens (Rosenberger, 2018: 3), to counter the European policies put in place to manage the crisis.

4.4 A "crisis" of Europe

The conflicting management of the arrival of migrants by the European Union also contributes to the media coverage of the crisis. The Member States are unable to take joint decisions: the crisis is then described as a "crisis of Europe", a "crisis of the European institutions", and finally, a "crisis of solidarity" between states facing the reception of asylum seekers (Wihtol de Wenden, 2017; Rea *et al.*, 2019).

European states accuse each other of being responsible for the crisis. Greece, unable to control its borders, is accused of being a bad pupil (I50); Germany of kindling the pull-factor; Hungary and Austria, which refuse relocation agreements, of being xenophobic countries. Indeed, in the summer of 2015, German Chancellor Angela Merkel defined Germany as a country of immigration and the reception of new migrants as a challenge "that society must take up in order to remain faithful to humanist values" (Verronneau, 2021: [online]). Her slogan goes viral: Wir schaffen das! ("We will make it!") (Verronneau, 2021: [online]). Her political choices at the beginning of this period of crisis led to the expansion of the Refugees Welcome movement throughout Europe. A gap increased between the hospitable attitude of some states and the anti-welcome tendencies of others (Rea et al., 2019: 13).

The failure to reach agreement on the European Commission's relocation proposals is a case in point. In early summer 2015, Jean-Claude Juncker, then President of the European Commission, proposed the relocation of 40,000 refugees from Italy and Greece across different European states. The political agreement was "formally approved in September, having also obtained the agreement of the European Parliament". However, the mechanism, which was intended to be

compulsory, is becoming voluntary, due to a lack of consensus. Austria and Hungary, for example, do not offer any relocation places in this system. A second plan seeks to impose on the 28 countries of the Union the sharing and the relocation of 160,000 asylum seekers. However, this plan was refused by Hungary, the Czech Republic, Slovakia, and Poland "in the name of preserving their national homogeneity" (Wihtol de Wenden, 2017: 194). The relocation programs born of the 2015 crisis remain, therefore, mechanisms subject to the goodwill of states.

These refusals reveal a lack of solidarity towards countries undergoing strong migratory pressure. Europe therefore decided to develop the Hotspot approach in these countries. Hotspots are areas located at the EU's external borders which, according to the European Commission, are subject to "disproportionate migratory pressure" (Rodier, 2018) (in Moria, on the island of Lesbos, in Lampedusa, in Trapani, etc.). According to this approach, these countries are supported by European agencies (mainly the European Asylum Support Office and the Frontex agency), which must ensure that all migrants entering European territory are identified and registered: those eligible for asylum are taken care of, the others are sent back (Rodier, 2018: 1). The aim is to separate the "real" refugees from those who migrate for other reasons.

This approach is not enough. From autumn 2015, several Schengen countries tried to block asylum seekers from Greece. Some unilaterally decided to temporarily re-establish internal border controls up the Balkan route: Germany in September, followed by Austria, Slovenia, Hungary, Norway, Denmark, etc.

At the same time, collaboration is taking place between some EU Member States (Hungary, the Czech Republic, Slovakia, and Poland) and countries in the western Balkans, such as Serbia and the Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia. These collaborations aim to prevent asylum seekers from Greece from reaching northern and western Europe. The western Balkans became a buffer zone. These measures were once again deemed insufficient. Europe then decided to stop the "flow" upstream. On 29 November 2015, the EU-Turkey Joint Action Plan (I21) came into force to prevent asylum seekers from reaching Greece. In March 2016, a new agreement was signed with Turkey. The EU-Turkey Statement states that "all new irregular migrants departing from Turkey to the Greek islands as of 20 March 2016 will be returned to Turkey" (I21). In return, the agreement provides for the resettlement of up to 72,000 Syrians from Turkey to EU countries. The EU-Turkey agreement is one of the externalization tools available to the EU to manage external border control (Teule, 2017) and to block the arrival of asylum seekers.

The European debates on the migration issue, the inability to give a joint response, the restrictive measures such as the hotspot approach and the EU-Turkey agreement contribute to the process of mediatization of the 2015 reception crisis.

Conclusion

This article aims, from the taxonomy of news values, to understand how the 2015 refugee reception crisis becomes news through the complex process of mediatization. Using the taxonomy as a heuristic tool allows us to understand the mediatization process in all its complexity. Indeed, one or several criteria cannot explain the intricacy of this process. It is the

congruence, the overlapping, and the superimposition of all these criteria that builds the media event. That was the moment.

Firstly, the magnitude effect plays a role in the process of mediatization. In 2015, the number of forcibly displaced people in the world was the highest since the Second World War. However, the absolute number on his own do does not explain the media coverage of this crisis. The temporality of the "flow" has also contributed to making the invisible asylum seekers, visible, and to increase the magnitude effect as well as the geographical scope of the crisis. The magnitude is also measured in terms of the potential impact that an event can have on the society. The number of asylum seekers is frightening because these thousands of arrivals are presented as a cultural, security and economic threat in media and political discourses. The magnitude is also linked to the rate of protection of people seeking asylum. Beyond the number of people who arrive on Belgian territory, there is the question of their integration into society. These people will remain on Belgian territory in the long term.

Secondly, the profile of the asylum seekers arriving in 2015 and the context in which they flee played an important role in the media coverage. On the one hand, it is relevant for Belgian and European audiences to be informed about the context of Syrian flight, in particular, because of their cultural and historical proximity to the Belgian and European populations. On the other hand, the means of transport that asylum seekers are forced to use have led to tragedies in the Mediterranean, a factor that also contributes to the media coverage of the event.

Thirdly, audio-visual content shareable on social networks also contributes to the process of mediatization. Again, the geographical scope reinforces this criterion.

Finally, the 2015 crisis has generated discussions, debates, controversies, and polemics. It becomes an object of struggle between a plurality of actors. The media has thus constituted an arena in which everyone defends their vision of the event. From the discourse of state institutions on the "sudden" nature of the crisis, through the polemical outbursts of Theo Francken and the significant media coverage of the Citizens' Platform Supporting Refugees, to the inability of the European states to agree on common actions, these conflicts have greatly contributed to the media coverage of this event.

The war in Ukraine and the arrival of thousands of uprooted "Europeans" in European member states makes the use of the news values taxonomy even stronger. Exceptional measures are taken by the EU and Belgium for Ukrainian refugees: the Council of the Union unanimously decides to apply for the first time a 2001 directive granting "temporary protection" to refugees fleeing the war in Ukraine. Belgium, for its part, releases funds for the first time to support refugees from the Ukraine. A wave of solidarity mobilized all the actors in society: citizens and associations, universities, politicians. Even the former Secretary of State for anti-immigration positions, Theo Francken, is mobilizing to provide material assistance to the Ukrainian refugees who arrive in Poland every day. On his social networks, the politician publishes a series of photos and tweets to show his solidarity with the Ukrainian refugees. In Belgium, the Platform for Refugees launched the "All Refugees Welcome" movement in March 2022 to defend an equal welcome for asylum seekers. The movement organizes a demonstration in Brussels to fight against racism and discrimination, which activists say operate in the reception and asylum sectors in Belgium and Europe. On the other hand, controversial statements by statesmen are causing controversy. For example, when Kiril Petkov, the Bulgarian Prime Minister said: "These

are not the refugees we are used to [but] Europeans. They are intelligent, they are educated" (P11). These controversies invite the media to take up the issue: "true or false: with Ukrainian refugees, Europeans are rediscovering a sense of welcome" (P40); "Why are Ukrainians better received than other refugees?" (P10); "Are Ukrainian refugees better received than others?" (P10).

This last example shows the acuity and relevance of the news values taxonomy as a comprehensive tool in a context marked by a new war and new concerns.

References

Adam, Ilke and Deschouwer, Kris. (2016). "Nationalist parties and immigration in Flanders: from Volksunie to Spirit and N-VA". *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 42(8), pp. 1290–1303.

Akoka, Karen. (2016). "Crise des réfugiés, ou des politiques d'asile? ». *La Vie des idées*. Available at: < http://www.laviedesidees.fr/Crise-des-refugies-ou-des-politiques-d-asile.html>. Accessed 15 June 2022.

Author, 2022.

Berry, Mike, Garcia-Blanco, Inaki and Moore, Kerry. (2015). "Press coverage of the refugee and migrant crisis in the EU: a content analysis of five European countries. Report prepared for the United Nations high commission for refugees, Cardiff school of journalism". Available at: https://www.unhcr.org/56bb369c9.pdf>. Accessed 12 May 2022.

Bonnafous, Simone. (1999). "La médiatisation de la question immigrée : état des recherches". Études de communication, 22, pp. 59-72.

Carlson, Melissa, Jakli, Laura and Linos, Katerina. (2018). "Refugees Misdirected: How Information, Misinformation, and Rumors Shape Refugees' Access to Fundamental Rights". *Virginia Journal of International Law*, 57(3), pp. 539-574.

Charaudeau, Patrick. (2011). Les médias et l'information. L'impossible transparence du discours. Bruxelles: De Boeck Supérieur.

Chouliaraki, Lilie and Zaborowski, Rafal. (2017). "Voice and community in the 2015 refugee crisis: A content analysis of news coverage in eight European countries". *International Communication Gazette*, 79(6-7), pp. 613-635.

De Cleen, Benjamin, Zienkowski, Jan, Smets, Kevin, Dekie, Afra and Vandevoordt, Robin. (2017). "Constructing the "refugee crisis" in flanders. Continuities and adaptations of discourses on asylum and migration". In: Barlai, Melani, Fähnrich, Birte, Griessler, Christina and Rhomberg, Markus (ed.). *The migrant crisis: European perspectives and national discourses*. Zurich: Lit Verlag, pp. 59–78.

- De Coninck, David. (2020). "Migrant categorizations and European public opinion: diverging attitudes towards immigrants and refugees". *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 46(9), pp. 1667–1686.
- Deleixhe, Martin. (2018). "L'évènement de la rencontre La Plateforme citoyenne de soutien aux réfugiés en Belgique". *Esprit*, 7-8, pp. 130-138.
- Delwit, Pascal. (2019). "La-N-VA et les élections d'octobre 2018 : des aspirations contraries". *Les Cahiers du Cevipol*, 2(2), 2019, pp. 3-34.
- Fargues, Philippe. (2016). "Un million de migrants arrivés sans visa en Europe en 2015 : Qui sont-ils?". *Population & Sociétés*, 532(4), pp. 1-4.
- Galtung, Johan and Ruge, Mari Holmboe. (1965). "The Structure of Foreign News: The Presentation of the Congo, Cuba and Cyprus Crises in Four Norwegian Newspapers", *Journal of Peace Research*, 2(1), pp.64-90.
- Gammeltoft-Hansen, Thomas. (2017). "Refugee Policy As 'Negative Nation Branding': The Case of Denmark and the Nordic". In: Fischer, Kristian and Mouritzen, Hans (ed.). *Danish Foreign Policy Yearbook*. Copenhagen: Danish Institute for International Studies, pp.99-125.
- Harcup, Tony and O'Neill, Deirdre. (2017). "What is News?". *Journalism Studies*, 18(12), pp. 1470–1488.
- Holmes, Seth M. and Casteñeda, Heide. (2016). "Representing the "European refugee crisis" in Germany and beyond: Deservingness and difference, life and death". *American Ethnologist*, 43(1), pp. 12-24.
- Jamin, Jérôme. (2014). "Essai sur l'idéologie de la Nieuw-Vlaamse Alliantie". *Outre-Terre*, 40(3), pp. 95-109.
- Lafaut, Dirk and Coene, Gily. (2018). ""Let Them In!" Humanitarian Work as Political Activism? The Case of the Maximiliaan Refugee Camp in Brussels". *Journal of Immigrant & Refugee Studies*, 17,(2), pp. 185-203.
- Leurs, Koen and Smets, Kevin. (2018). "Five Questions for Digital Migration Studies: Learning From Digital Connectivity and Forced Migration In(to) Europe". *Social Media + Society*, 4(1). Available at: https://doi.org/10.1177/2056305118764425>. Accessed 4 May 2022.
- Maly, Ico. (2016). "'Scientific' nationalism: N-VA and the discursive battle for the Flemish nation". *Nations and Nationalism*, 22(2), pp. 266-286.
- Masson Diez, Évangeline. (2018), « Militants, bénévoles, citoyens solidaires... . Comment se nommer lorsque l'on vient en aide aux migrants?. *Journal des anthropologues*, special-issue, pp. 159-180.
- Mistiaen, Valériane. (2021). "Naming people on the move according to the political agenda: A study of Belgian media". *Discourse & Communication*, 15(3), pp. 308-329.

Neveu, Érik. (2015). Sociologie politique des problèmes publics. Paris: Armand Colin.

Rea, Andrea, Mazzola, Alessandro, Martiniello, Marco and Meuleman, Bart (ed.). (2019). *The Refugee Reception Crisis in Europe. Polarized Opinions and Mobilizations*. Bruxelles: Éditions de l'Université de Bruxelles.

Rodier, Claire. (2018). "Le faux semblant des hotspot". La Revue des droits de l'homme, 13. Available at: https://journals-openedition-org.ezproxy.ulb.ac.be/revdh/3375>. Accessed 16 May 2022.

Rosenberger, Sieglinde. (2018). "Political protest in asylum and deportation. An introduction". In: Rosenberger, Sieglinde, Stern, Verena and Merhaut, Nina (ed.). *Protest movements in asylum and deportation*. Rotterdam: Springer, pp. 3-25.

Sow, Justine. (2016). Les demandeurs d'asile et "migrants" dans les médias en 2000 et 2015 : de l'ombre à la lumière. Analyse du quotidien le soir et des rétrospectives de RTL-TVI (Master Thesis). Bruxelles : Université libre de Bruxelles.

Teule, Catherine. (2017). "Accord UE-Turquie: le troc indigne". Plein droit, 114(3), pp. 23-26.

Tissier-Raffin, Marion. (2015). "Crise européenne de l'asile : l'Europe n'est pas à la hauteur de ses ambitions". *La Revue des droits de l'homme*, 8. Available at: http://journals.openedition.org.ezproxy.ulb.ac.be/revdh/1519>. Accessed 5 April 2022.

Verronneau, Philippe. (2021). "Angela Merkel face à la crise migratoire de 2015 : entre précautions d'usage et formules "politiquement correctes"". *ILCEA*, 42. Available at: https://journals.openedition.org/ilcea/11997>. Accessed 27 September 2022.

Wagener, Albin. (2018). "Réactions post-attentats en France et en Belgique: étude comparative des discours de l'exécutif politique". *Mots. Les langages du politique*, 116, Available at: https://doi-org.ezproxy.ulb.ac.be/10.4000/mots.23080>. Accessed 18 May 2022.

Wihtol de Wenden, Catherine. (2017). "Les incommunications de l'Europe sur la crise de l'accueil des migrants et des réfugiés". Hermès, La Revue. 77(1), pp. 191-197.

Wihtol de Wenden, Catherine. (2016). "Une crise de la solidarité". *Après-demain*, 30(3), pp. 5-6.

Appendix

ррепих	
Press and Media	
Belga. (12 May 2015). "Émeutes au centre d'accueil pour demandeurs d'asile de Saint-Trond", 7sur7, Available at:	
https://www.7sur7.be/belgique/emeutes-au-centre-d-accueil-pour-demandeurs-d-asile-de-saint-	P1
trond~a458e279/.	
Belga. (9 October 2015). "Francken demande aux Irakiens de partir : "Deux poids, deux mesures », estime Écolo",	
Available at: https://www.lavenir.net/cnt/dmf20151009 00716640.	P2
Belga. (9 October 2015). "Le secrétaire d'État à l'Asile et aux Migrations a écrit aux Irakiens leur demandant de	
rentrer chez eux", Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/8626/article/2015-10-09/ecolo-fustige-la-lettre-de-theo-	P3
francken-aux-irakiens.	
Belga. (18 June 2016). "Un parcours d'insertion pour stimuler les Afghans au retour volontaire. (Francken) ". Le	
Vif, Available at: https://www.levif.be/actualite/belgique/un-parcours-d-insertion-pour-stimuler-les-afghans-au-	P4
retour-volontaire/article-belga-513977.html.	
Belga. (3 December 2018). "Les demandeurs d'asile vont désorMays s'enregistrer au Petit-Château", RTBF,	
Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/les-demandeurs-d-asile-vont-desorMays-s-enregistrer-au-petit-chateau-	P5
10088480.	
Belga. (15 March 2020). "Coronavirus : l'Office des étrangers limite dès lundi le nombre d'enregistrements des	
demandeurs d'asile », Le Soir, Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/287301/article/2020-03-15/coronavirus-loffice-	P6
des-etrangers-limite-des-lundi-le-nombre-denregistrements.	' "
Blogie, Élodie. (20 August 2015). "Comment les récits des réfugiés sont contrôlés", Available at:	\vdash
https://www.lesoir.be/art/965653/article/actualite/belgique/2015-08-19/comment-recits-des-refugies-sont-	P7
controles.	['
Carrier, Fanny. (21 April 2015). "Pressions internationales pour faire face à la crise migratoire en Méditerranée",	\vdash
a Presse, Available at: https://www.lapresse.ca/international/europe/201504/21/01-4863199-pressions-	P8
nternationales-pour-faire-face-a-la-crise-migratoire-en-mediterranee.php.	10
Demonty, Bernard et Bersipont, Ann-Charlotte. (10 July 2015). "Theo Francken: 'L'immigration, ce n'est pas	\vdash
communautaire'", Le Soir, Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/art/932492/article/actualite/belgique/2015-07-	P9
LO/theo-francken-l-immigration-ce-n-est-pas-communautaire.	13
Dupont, Kevin. (7 March 2022). "Pourquoi les Ukrainiens sont-ils mieux accueillis que les autres réfugiés?",	\vdash
Moustique, Available at: https://www.moustique.be/actu/monde/2022/03/07/pourquoi-les-ukrainiens-sont-ils-	P10
mieux-accueillis-que-les-autres-refugies-230139.	110
Elboudrari, Maya. (3 March 2022). "Réfugiés : d'Ukraine ou du Moyen-Orient, un double traitement médiatique et	\vdash
politique?", TV5 Monde, Available at: https://information.tv5monde.com/info/refugies-d-ukraine-ou-du-moyen-	P11
prient-un-double-traitement-mediatique-et-politique-447061.	111
Fraiture, Loïc. (19 Juin 2016). "Francken étend sa campagne de dissuasion aux réfugiés afghans" Available at:	\vdash
http://ptb.be/articles/francken-etend-sa-campagne-de-dissuasion-aux-refugies-afghans.	P12
France Inter. (14 March 2022). "Ce que nous apprend la guerre — La chronique de Waly Dian", France Inter,	\vdash
Available at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=KcUwjcVSB9w.	P13
François, Anne. (6 December 2021). "Des places créées pour les demandeurs d'asile qui dorment devant le Petit	\vdash
château ", VRT, Available at: https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/fr/2021/12/06/des-places-creees-pour-les-demandeurs-	P14
d-asile-qui-dorment-devant/.	L 12
Herbecq, Jean-François. (14 September 2017). "Emoi sur Facebook : Theo Francken parle de "#nettoyer" le parc	\vdash
Maximilien", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/emoi-sur-facebook-theo-francken-parle-de-nettoyer-	D10
	P15
e-parc-maximilien-9709282. Hovine, Annick. (4 May 2016). "Déterminés jusqu'à la mort", La Libre Belgique, Available at:	\vdash
https://www.lalibre.be/belgique/2006/05/05/determines-jusqua-la-mort-IOFEJGPMBZBHRAO6RUMHXW2IQ4/.	P16
Hupin, Baptiste. (9 October 2015). ""Ne vous faites pas de faux espoirs": le courrier de Theo Francken aux Irakiens	┢
	P17
fait réagir", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/ne-vous-faites-pas-de-faux-espoirs-le-courrier-de-theo-	PI
rancken-aux-irakiens-fait-reagir-9103494. oie, Catherine. (25 November 2015). "Theo Francken aux Afghans : ne venez pas en Belgique", Le Soir, Available	\vdash
	D14
at: https://www.lesoir.be/art/1053655/article/actualite/belgique/2015-11-25/theo-francken-aux-afghans-ne-	P18
/enez-pas-en-belgique.	\vdash
(ihl, Lorraine. (20 August 2016). "60 % des migrants mentent sur leur identité": le chiffre hasardeux de Francken",	D10
e Soir, Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/55548/article/2016-08-20/60-des-migrants-mentent-sur-leur-identite-	P19
e-chiffre-hasardeux-de-francken.	\vdash
Kihln, Lorraine. (8 March 2022). "Le vrai ou faux : les réfugiés ukrainiens sont-ils mieux accueillis que d'autres?",	D24
Le Soir, Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/428815/article/2022-03-08/le-vrai-ou-faux-les-refugies-ukrainiens-	P20
cont-ils-mieux-accueillis-que-dautres.	₩
La Libre Belgique. (22 May 2016). "Theo Francken s'en prend à des migrants : "Un peu de reconnaissance de votre	1
part ne serait pas du luxe". (VIDEO) ", La Libre Belgique, Available at:	P21
https://www.lalibre.be/belgique/2016/05/22/theo-francken-sen-prend-a-des-migrants-un-peu-de-	
reconnaissance-de-votre-part-ne-serait-pas-du-luxe-video-RQWJLLXY7FBK5PVZBM6SVYUKG4/.	oxdot

Lamfalusy, Christophe, (10 October 2015). "Bagdad n'est pas aussi sûre que le dit Theo Francken", La Libre, Available at: https://www.lailbre-be/bejgique/2015/10/10/bagdad-nest-pas-aussi-sure-que-le-dit-theo-francken-k224TWJISZDSBAAMHYSG/ZUEXM/ Lamquin, Véronique, (3 September 2015). "Theo Francken travaille à un statut temporaire", Le Soir, Available at: https://www.lasoir.be/article/2015-09-03/theo-francken-travaille-un-statut-temporaire">https://www.lasoir.be/article/2015-09-03/theo-francken-travaille-un-statut-temporaire" Le Soir, (28 August 2015). "De Wever: "Un lit, un bain et du pain pour les réfugiés. C'est tout', Available at: https://www.traticle-leadis-on-travaille-un-statut-temporaire Le Soir, (21 January 2022). "L'Etat et Fedasil sont reconnus coupable de mauvaise gestion d'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Available at: <a ce="" centre="" d'accueil="" d'asile-parc-maximilien-de-lea-n-accueil-pour-demandeurs-d-asile-asile-de-fortune-du-parc-maximilien-did-gl-group-maximilien-de-de-lea-n-accueil-pour-de-de-de-de-de-de-de-de-daccueil-matin-de-de-lea-n-accueil-gene-de-de-de-de-de-de-de-de-de-de-de-de-de<="" demandeurs="" devant="" href="https://www.traticle-leadis-loot-treconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-des-tempora-de-manusise-gestion-daccueil-des-tempora-de-manusise-gestion-daccueil-des-tempora-de-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-des-tempora-de-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-des-tempora-de-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-des-tempora-de-de-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-des-tempora-de-de-de-de-daccueil-pour-demandeurs-d-asile-9308629/ P25 **Baquet Helène. (30 December 2015). " intestination="" jeudi="" le="" matin="" pour="" th="">
KA24TWJISZDSBAAMHYSGXZUEXMJ. Lamquin, Véronique. (3 September 2015). "Theo Francken travaille à un statut temporaire", Le Soir, Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/atricle/2015-09-03/theo-francken-travaille-un-statut-temporaire. Le Soir. (28 August 2015). "De Wever: 'Un lit, un bain et du pain pour les réfugiés. C'est tout', Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/atri/973874/article/actualite/belgique/2015-08-27/wever-un-lit-un-bain-et-du-pain-pour-refugies-c-est-tout. Le Soir. (21 January 2022). "L'Etat et Fedasil sont reconnus coupable de mauvaise gestion d'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Le Soir, Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/419373/article/2022-01-21/letat-et-fedasil-sont-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-des. LeMayre, Anne. (26 May 2016). "Arion: manifestation ce jeudi matin devant le centre d'accueil pour demandeurs d'asile", RTBA, Available at: https://www.trb.be/article/arion-manifestation-ce-jeudi-matin-devant-le-centre-d-accueil-pour-demandeurs-d-asile-9308629/1d-9308
https://www.lesoir.be/5584/article/2015-09-03/theo-francken-travaille-un-statut-temporaire. Le Soir. (28 August 2015). "De Wever: 'Un lit, un bain et du pain pour les réfugiés. C'est tout', Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/art/973874/article/actualite/belgique/2015-08-27/wever-un-lit-un-bain-et-du-pain-pour-refugies-c-est-tout. Le Soir. (21 January 2022). "L'État et Fedasil sont reconnus coupable de mauvaise gestion d'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Le Soir, Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/a19373/article/2022-01-21/letat-et-fedasil-sont-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-des. LeMayre, Anne. (26 May 2016). "Arlon: manifestation ce jeudi matin devant le centre d'accueil pour demandeurs d'asile", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/arlon-manifestation-ce-jeudi-matin-devant-le-centre-d-accueil-pour-demandeurs-d-asile-93086297id-9308629. Maquet, Hélène. (30 December 2015). "Image forte de l'année 2015 à Bruxelles: le camp de fortune du parc Maximilien" RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/info/regjons/bruxelles/detail image-forte-de-l-annee-2015-abruxelles-le-camp-de-fortune-du-parc-maximilien?id=9174727. Marie-Paule, Jeunehomme. (14 August 2015). "Asile: le secteur privé sollicité pour les places d'accueil", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite-9053831?id=9053831. Mathieu, Benoît. (17 December 2016). "Theo Francken "Monsieur Clivant", star montante de la N-VA" L'Echo, Available at: https://www.lecho.be/dossier/portraits/theo-francken-monsieur-clivant-star-montante-de-la-n-ya/9843052.html. N. Bg. et L. C (15 September 2015). "Crise des migrants: La frustration règne dans une Europe divisée", 20 Minutes, Available at: https://www.vub.nub.nub.regions/luxembourg/astosne-vleslam/debut-d-emeute-au-centre-fedasil-en-pays-refractaires-quotas. Nejman, Jim. (21 November 2017). "La Plateforme Hébergement Citoyenne: Une mobilisation solidaire sans précédent", Available at: https://www.rtb.be/article/demandes-d-asile-1/marticle/d
Le Soir. (28 August 2015). "De Wever: 'Un lit, un bain et du pain pour les réfugiés. C'est tout', Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/art/973874/article/actualite/belgique/2015-08-27/wever-un-lit-un-bain-et-du-pain-pour-réfugies-c-est-tout. Le Soir. (21 January 2022). "L'Etat et Fedasil sont reconnus coupable de mauvaise gestion d'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Le Soir, Available at: https://www.lesoir.be/419373/article/2022-01-21/letat-et-fedasil-sont-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-des. LeMayre, Anne. (26 May 2016). "Arlon : manifestation ce jeudi matin devant le centre d'accueil pour demandeurs d'asile", RTBF, Available at: https://www.ltbf.be/article/arlon-manifestation-ce-jeudi-matin-devant-le-centre-d-accueil-pour-demandeurs-d-asile-9308629?id=9308629. Maquet, Hélène. (30 December 2015). "Image forte de l'année 2015 à Bruxelles : le camp de fortune du parc Maximillen" RTBF, Available at: https://www.vr.tbf.be/nfo/regions/bruxelles/detail image-forte-de-l-annee-2015-a-bruxelles-le-camp-de-fortune-du-parc-maximilien?id=9174727. Marie-Paule, Jeunehomme. (14 August 2015). "Asile : le secteur privé sollicité pour les places d'accueil", RTBF, Available at: https://www.lecho.be/dossier/portraits/theo-francken-monsieur-clivant-star-montante-de-la-n-vy/9843052, html. Mathieu, Benoît. (17 December 2016). "Theo Francken "Monsieur Clivant", star montante de la N-VA" L'Echo, Available at: https://www.lecho.be/dossier/portraits/theo-francken-monsieur-clivant-star-montante-de-la-n-vy/9843052, html. N. Bg. et L. C. (15 September 2015). "Crise des migrants : la frustration règne dans une Europe divisée", 20 Minutes, Available at: https://www.lecho.be/dossier/portraits/theo-francken-monsieur-clivant-star-montante-de-la-n-vy-9843052, html. N. Bg. et L. C. (15 September 2017). "La Plateforme Hébergement Citoyenne : Une mobilisation solidaire sans précédent", Available at: https://www.wtw.wtw.be/arcivalendeur-des-des-des-des-des-des-des-des-des-des
refugies-c-est-tout. Le Soir, (21 January 2022). "L'Etat et Fedasil sont reconnus coupable de mauvaise gestion d'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Ite Soir, Available at: <a ,="" <a="" at:="" available="" href="https://www.ntbf.be/article/arlon-manifestation-ce-ieudi-matin-devant-le-centre-d-accueil-pour-demandeurs-d-asile-93086297id-9308629" rtb,="">https://www.ntbf.be/article/arlon-manifestation-ce-ieudi-matin-devant-le-centre-d-accueil-pour-demandeurs-d-asile-93086297id-9308629 . Maquet, Hélène. (30 December 2015). "Image forte de l'année 2015 à Bruxelles: le camp de fortune du parc Maximilien" RTBF, Available at: https://www.ntbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-pour-des-forte-de-l-annee-2015-a-bruxelles-le-camp-de-fortune-du-parc-maximilien?id=9174727 . Marie-Paule, Jeunehomme. (14 August 2015). "Asile: le secteur privé sollicité pour les places d'accueil", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite-90538312rid=9053831 . P28 Mathieu, Benoît. (17 December 2015). "Theo Francken "Monsieur Clivant", star montante-de-la-n-ya/9843052.html. N. Bg. et L. C. (15 September 2015). "Crise des migrants: La frustration règne dans une Europe divisée", 20 Minutes, Available at: https://www.vtbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-pays-refractaires-quotas P30 Minutes, Available at: <a 2022-01-21="" 419373="" article="" at:="" available="" coupable="" d'accueil="" d'asile",="" de="" demandeurs="" des="" et="" fedasil="" gestion="" href="https://www.ntbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-pays-pays-per-dedasil-e-star-pays-pays-per-dedasil-e-star-pays-pays-p</td></tr><tr><td>Le Soir. (21 January 2022). " https:="" l'etat="" le="" letat-et-fedasil-sont-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-mauvaise-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-matin-devant-le-centre-de-daccueil-deug-reconnus-coupable-de-matin-devant-le-centre-de-accueil-gestion-daccueil-deug-reconnus-de-gestion-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-deug-recons-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-gestion-daccueil-de-ges-gestion-daccueil-de-ges-gestion-daccueil-de-ges-gestion-daccueil-de-ges-gestion-daccueil-de-ges-gestion-daccueil-de-ges-gestio<="" mauvaise="" reconnus="" soir,="" sont="" td="" www.ulesoir.be="">
demandeurs d'asile", Le Soir, Available at: https://www.ntps.et/avaicueil-des. P25 EMAyre, Anne. (26 May 2016). "Arlon : manifestation ce jeudi matin devant le centre d'accueil pour demandeurs d'asile", RTBF, Available at: https://www.ntbf.be/article/asile-place-de-de-le-ntre-d-accueil-pour-demandeurs-d-asile-93086297id-9308629 P26 Maquet, Hélène. (30 December 2015). "image forte de l'année 2015 à Bruxelles : le camp de fortune du parc Maximilien" RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite pour les places d'accueil" , RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite pour les places d'accueil", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite pour les places d'accueil", RTBF, Available at: <a "asile:="" "crise="" "demandes="" "début="" "image="" "la="" "monsieur="" "theo="" "un="" (13="" (14="" (15="" (17="" (1e"="" (21="" (3="" (30="" ,="" 1686787-20150915-direct-migrants-moins-aides-ue-pays-refractaires-quotas.="" 20="" 2015="" 2015).="" 2016).="" 2017).="" 2021).="" 2021-05-01="" 781172="" 9843052.html.="" <a="" arlon-manifestation-ce-jeudi-matin-devant-le-centre-d-accueil-pour-demandeurs-d-asile-9308629.="" arlon:="" article="" asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite-9053831?id="9053831." at:="" au="" august="" available="" belga.="" benoît.="" bg.="" bovigny:="" bruxelles="" bruxelles:="" c.="" camp="" ce="" centre="" citoyenne:="" clivant",="" d'accueil="" d'accueil",="" d'asi<="" d'asile="" d'asile",="" d'émeute="" dans="" de="" december="" demandeur="" demandeurs="" des="" detail="" devant="" dh,="" divisée",="" dossier="" du="" eclair,="" en="" et="" europe="" fedasil="" forte="" fortune="" francken="" frustration="" href="https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite-places-d-accuei</td></tr><tr><td>LeMayre, Anne. (26 May 2016). " https:="" hébergement="" hélène.="" image-forte-de-l-annee-2015-a-bruxelles-le-camp-de-fortune-du-parc-maximilien?id="9174727." impliqués",="" info="" jeudi="" jeune="" jeunehomme.="" jeunes="" jim.="" l'année="" l'echo,="" l.="" la="" la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692.="" le="" les="" manifestation="" maquet,="" marie-paule,="" mathieu,="" matin="" maximillen"="" may="" migrants:="" minutes,="" mobilisation="" monde="" montante="" mouscron="" n-va"="" n.="" nejman,="" nord="" nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be="" nordeclair.="" november="" october="" par="" parc="" passé="" places="" plateforme="" portraits="" pour="" precedent",="" privé="" regions="" rtbf="" rtbf,="" règne="" sans="" se="" secteur="" september="" solidaire="" sollicité="" star="" suicide,="" td="" theo-francken-monsieur-clivant-star-montante-de-lan-ya="" trentaine="" un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en.="" une="" www.20minutes.fr="" www.lecho.be="" www.rtbf.be="" ="" à="" émoi",="">
d'asile", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/arlon-manifestation-ce-jeudi-matin-devant-le-centre-dacueil-pour-demandeurs-d-asile-93086297ide-9308297ide-93082987ide-9308297ide-9308297ide-93082987
Maquet, Hélène. (30 December 2015). "Image forte de l'année 2015 à Bruxelles : le camp de fortune du parc Maximillen" RTBF, Available at: <a <a="" at:="" available="" href="https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite" rtbf,="">https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite pour les places d'accueil", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite-9053831?id=9053831. Mathieu, Benoît. (17 December 2016). "Theo Francken "Monsieur Clivant", star montante de la N-VA" L'Echo, Available at: https://www.lecho.be/dossier/portraits/theo-francken-monsieur-clivant-star-montante-de-la-n-va/9843052.html. N. Bg. et L. C (15 September 2015). "Crise des migrants: La frustration règne dans une Europe divisée", 20 Minutes, Available at: https://www.20minutes.fr/monde/1686787-20150915-direct-migrants-moins-aides-ue-pays-refractaires-quotas. Nejman, Jim. (21 November 2017). "La Plateforme Hébergement Citoyenne: Une mobilisation solidaire sans précédent", Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692. Nord La Clair, (1° May 2015). "Obut d'émeute au centre Fedasil de Bovigny: une trentaine de jeunes impliqués", DH, Available at: https://www.ntbf.be/article/demandes-d-s836754. P32 **Brance de d'émoir de de la Ne
Maximilien" RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-parc-maximilien?id=9174727. Marie-Paule, Jeunehomme. (14 August 2015). "Asile: le secteur privé sollicité pour les places d'accueil", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite-9053831. P28 P28 P28 P28 P28 P28 P29 P29
a-bruxelles-le-camp-de-fortune-du-parc-maximilien?id=9174727. Marie-Paule, Jeunehomme. (14 August 2015). "Asile : le secteur privé sollicité pour les places d'accueil", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite-9053831?id=9053831. P28 Mathieu, Benoît. (17 December 2016). "Theo Francken "Monsieur Clivant", star montante de la N-VA" L'Echo, Available at: https://www.lecho.be/dossier/portraits/theo-francken-monsieur-clivant-star-montante-de-la-n-ya/9843052.html. N. Bg. et L. C (15 September 2015). "Crise des migrants : La frustration règne dans une Europe divisée", 20 Minutes, Available at: https://www.20minutes.fr/monde/1686787-20150915-direct-migrants-moins-aides-ue-pays-refractaires-quotas. Nejman, Jim. (21 November 2017). "La Plateforme Hébergement Citoyenne : Une mobilisation solidaire sans précédent", Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692. NL. (13 October 2021). "Début d'émeute au centre Fedasil de Bovigny : une trentaine de jeunes impliqués", DH, Available at: https://www.dhnet.be/regions/luxembourg/bastogne-vielsalm/debut-d-emeute-au-centre-fedasil-de-bovigny-une-trentaine-de-jeunes-impliques-6166b19dd8ad581e98a5f754. NordEclair. (1er May 2015). "Un jeune demandeur d'asile passé par Mouscron se suicide, le centre Fedasil en émoi", Nord Eclair, Available at: https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en. RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0. RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtb.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx. RTL INFO. (28
Marie-Paule, Jeunehomme. (14 August 2015). "Asile : le secteur privé sollicité pour les places d'accueil", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite-9053831?id=9053831. Mathieu, Benoît. (17 December 2016). "Theo Francken "Monsieur Clivant", star montante de la N-VA" L'Echo, Available at: https://www.lecho.be/dossier/portraits/theo-francken-monsieur-clivant-star-montante-de-la-n-ya/9843052.html. N. Bg. et L. C (15 September 2015). "Crise des migrants : La frustration règne dans une Europe divisée", 20 Minutes, Available at: https://www.20minutes.fr/monde/1686787-20150915-direct-migrants-moins-aides-ue-pays-refractaires-quotas. Nejman, Jim. (21 November 2017). "La Plateforme Hébergement Citoyenne : Une mobilisation solidaire sans précédent", Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692. NL. (13 October 2021). "Début d'émeute au centre Fedasil de Bovigny : une trentaine de jeunes impliqués", DH, Available at: https://www.dhnet.be/regions/luxembourg/bastogne-vielsalm/debut-d-emeute-au-centre-fedasil-de-bovigny-une-trentaine-de-ieunes-impliques-6166b19d8ad581e98a5f754. NordEclair. (1er May 2015). "Un jeune demandeur d'asile passé par Mouscron se suicide, le centre Fedasil en émoi", Nord Eclair, Available at: https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-ieune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en. RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0. RTBF, RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0. RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtb.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0. RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde : une émission satiriqu
Available at: https://www.lcho.be/article/asile-places-d-accueil-le-prive-sollicite-90538317:de-9053831. Mathieu, Benoît. (17 December 2016). "Theo Francken "Monsieur Clivant", star montante de la N-VA" L'Echo, Available at: https://www.lecho.be/dossier/portraits/theo-francken-monsieur-clivant-star-montante-de-la-n-ya/9843052.html. N. Bg. et L. C (15 September 2015). "Crise des migrants: La frustration règne dans une Europe divisée", 20 Minutes, Available at: https://www.20minutes.fr/monde/1686787-20150915-direct-migrants-moins-aides-ue-pays-refractaires-quotas. Nejman, Jim. (21 November 2017). "La Plateforme Hébergement Citoyenne: Une mobilisation solidaire sans précédent", Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692. NL. (13 October 2021). "Début d'émeute au centre Fedasil de Bovigny: une trentaine de jeunes impliqués", DH, Available at: https://www.dhnet.be/regions/luxembourg/bastogne-vielsalm/debut-d-emeute-au-centre-fedasil-de-bovigny-une-trentaine-de-jeunes-impliques-6166b19dd8ad581e98a5f754. Nord Eclair, (1er May 2015). "Un jeune demandeur d'asile passé par Mouscron se suicide, le centre Fedasil en émoi", Nord Eclair, Available at: https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en. RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0. RTBF, (14 January 2018). "If de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken : star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h—RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0. RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL: https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx. RTL INFO. (
Available at: https://www.lecho.be/dossier/portraits/theo-francken-monsieur-clivant-star-montante-de-la-n-va/9843052.html P29 P30 P30 P30 P30 P30 P31 P31 P31
N. Bg. et L. C (15 September 2015). "Crise des migrants : La frustration règne dans une Europe divisée", 20 Minutes, Available at: https://www.20minutes.fr/monde/1686787-20150915-direct-migrants-moins-aides-ue-pays-refractaires-quotas. Nejman, Jim. (21 November 2017). "La Plateforme Hébergement Citoyenne : Une mobilisation solidaire sans précédent", Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692. NL. (13 October 2021). "Début d'émeute au centre Fedasil de Bovigny : une trentaine de jeunes impliqués", DH, Available at: https://www.dhnet.be/regions/luxembourg/bastogne-vielsalm/debut-d-emeute-au-centre-fedasil-de-bovigny-une-trentaine-de-jeunes-impliques-6166b19dd8ad581e98a5f754. NordEclair, (1º May 2015). "Un jeune demandeur d'asile passé par Mouscron se suicide, le centre Fedasil en émoi", Nord Eclair, Available at: https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en. RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL: https://www.rtbf.be/article/demandes-d-asile-l-office-des-etrangers-sera-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998. RTBF. (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken : star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m7id=2298556&autoplay=0. RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtb.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx. RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL:, https://www.rtb.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde : une émission satirique flamande montre deux
N. Bg. et L. C (15 September 2015). "Crise des migrants : La frustration règne dans une Europe divisée", 20 Minutes, Available at: https://www.20minutes.fr/monde/1686787-20150915-direct-migrants-moins-aides-ue-pays-refractaires-quotas. Nejman, Jim. (21 November 2017). "La Plateforme Hébergement Citoyenne : Une mobilisation solidaire sans précédent", Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692 NL. (13 October 2021). "Début d'émeute au centre Fedasil de Bovigny : une trentaine de jeunes impliqués", DH, Available at: <a <a="" at:="" available="" centre="" d'asile="" demandeur="" eclair,="" en="" fedasil="" href="https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en" jeune="" le="" mouscron="" nord="" par="" passé="" se="" suicide,="" un="" émoi",="">https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en P33 **RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtbf.be/article/demandes-d-asile-l-office-des-etrangers-sera-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998 . RTBF (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken : star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: <a 1686787-20150915-direct-migrants-moins-aides-ue-pays-refractaires-quotas"="" href="https://www.rtbf.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etr</td></tr><tr><td>20 Minutes, Available at: https://www.20minutes.fr/monde/1686787-20150915-direct-migrants-moins-aides-ue-pays-refractaires-quotas P30
Nejman, Jim. (21 November 2017). "La Plateforme Hébergement Citoyenne : Une mobilisation solidaire sans précédent", Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692 . NL. (13 October 2021). "Début d'émeute au centre Fedasil de Bovigny : une trentaine de jeunes impliqués", DH, Available at: https://www.dhnet.be/regions/luxembourg/bastogne-vielsalm/debut-d-emeute-au-centre-fedasil-de-bovigny-une-trentaine-de-jeunes-impliques-6166b19dd8ad581e98a5f754 . NordEclair. (1er May 2015). "Un jeune demandeur d'asile passé par Mouscron se suicide, le centre Fedasil en émoi", Nord Eclair, Available at: https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en. RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile: l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL: https://www.rtb.be/article/demandes-d-asile-loffice-des-etrangers-sera-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998 . RTBF, (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken: star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtb.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx . RTL INFO. (28 J
Nejman, Jim. (21 November 2017). "La Plateforme Hébergement Citoyenne : Une mobilisation solidaire sans précédent", Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citovenne-une-mobilisation-solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692 . NL. (13 October 2021). "Début d'émeute au centre Fedasil de Bovigny : une trentaine de jeunes impliqués", DH, Available at: <a <a="" at:="" available="" centre="" d'asile="" demandeur="" eclair,="" en="" fedasil="" href="https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en." jeune="" le="" mouscron="" nord="" par="" passé="" se="" suicide,="" un="" émoi",="">https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en. RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtbf.be/article/demandes-d-asile-l-office-des-etrangers-a-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998 . RTBF. (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken : star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h—RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0 . RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, abodemandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx. RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, a consulter sur l'URL :, <a ,="" <a="" at:="" available="" href="https://www.rtbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692">https://www.rtbf.be/article/la-plateforme-hebergement-citoyenne-une-mobilisation-solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692 P31 P32 P32 P33 P34 P35 P35 P36 P36 P37 P37 P37 P37 P37 P38 P38 P39 P31 P31 P31 P31 P31 P31 P32 P33 P33
solidaire-sans-precedent-9768692. NL. (13 October 2021). "Début d'émeute au centre Fedasil de Bovigny: une trentaine de jeunes impliqués", DH, Available at: https://www.dhnet.be/regions/luxembourg/bastogne-vielsalm/debut-d-emeute-au-centre-fedasil-de-bovigny-une-trentaine-de-jeunes-impliques-6166b19d8ad581e98a5f754. NordEclair. (1er May 2015). "Un jeune demandeur d'asile passé par Mouscron se suicide, le centre Fedasil en émoi", Nord Eclair, Available at: https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en. RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile: l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL: https://www.rtbf.be/article/demandes-d-asile-l-office-des-etrangers-sera-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998. RTBF. (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken: star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0. RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx. RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL:, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde: une émission satirique flamande montre deux
NL. (13 October 2021). "Début d'émeute au centre Fedasil de Bovigny : une trentaine de jeunes impliqués", DH, Available at: https://www.dhnet.be/regions/luxembourg/bastogne-vielsalm/debut-d-emeute-au-centre-fedasil-de-bovigny-une-trentaine-de-jeunes-impliques-6166b19dd8ad581e98a5f754 . NordEclair. (1er May 2015). "Un jeune demandeur d'asile passé par Mouscron se suicide, le centre Fedasil en émoi", Nord Eclair, Available at: https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en . RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtbf.be/article/demandes-d-asile-l-office-des-etrangers-sera-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998 . RTBF. (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken : star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0 . RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx . RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde : une émission satirique flamande montre deux
de-bovigny-une-trentaine-de-jeunes-impliques-6166b19dd8ad581e98a5f754. NordEclair. (1er May 2015). "Un jeune demandeur d'asile passé par Mouscron se suicide, le centre Fedasil en émoi", Nord Eclair, Available at: https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en. RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtbf.be/article/demandes-d-asile-l-office-des-etrangers-sera-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998 . RTBF. (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken : star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0 . RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtb.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx . RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL :, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde : une émission satirique flamande montre deux
NordEclair. (1er May 2015). "Un jeune demandeur d'asile passé par Mouscron se suicide, le centre Fedasil en émoi", Nord Eclair, Available at: https://nordeclair-mouscron.sudinfo.be/781172/article/2021-05-01/un-jeune-demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en. RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtbf.be/article/demandes-d-asile-l-office-des-etrangers-sera-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998 . RTBF. (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken : star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0 . RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtb.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx . RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL :, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde : une émission satirique flamande montre deux
émoi", Nord Eclair, Available at: https://nordeclair-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en. RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtbf.be/article/demandes-d-asile-l-office-des-etrangers-sera-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998 . RTBF. (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken : star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0 . RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx . RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL :, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde : une émission satirique flamande montre deux
demandeur-dasile-passe-par-mouscron-se-suicide-le-centre-fedasil-en. RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtbf.be/article/demandes-d-asile-l-office-des-etrangers-sera-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998 . RTBF. (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken : star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0 . RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx. RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL :, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde : une émission satirique flamande montre deux
RTBF et Belga. (3 September 2015). "Demandes d'asile : l'Office des Étrangers sera ouvert le week-end", RTBF à consulter sur l'URL : https://www.rtbf.be/article/demandes-d-asile-l-office-des-etrangers-sera-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998 . RTBF. (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken : star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0 . RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx . RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL :, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde : une émission satirique flamande montre deux
consulter sur l'URL: https://www.rtbf.be/article/demandes-d-asile-l-office-des-etrangers-sera-ouvert-le-week-end-9069998 . RTBF. (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken: star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0 . RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx . RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL:, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde: une émission satirique flamande montre deux
end-9069998. RTBF. (14 January 2018). "JT de 13 h du 14 January 2018. Theo Francken: star bankable de la N-VA - JT 13 h — RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0 . RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx . RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL:, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde: une émission satirique flamande montre deux
RTBF", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/embed/m?id=2298556&autoplay=0. RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx. RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL:, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde: une émission satirique flamande montre deux
RTL INFO. (24 August 2015). "En un seul jour, l'Office des étrangers a dû refuser 280 demandeurs d'asile", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/societe/en-un-seul-jour-l-office-des-etrangers-a-du-refuser-280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL:, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde: une émission satirique flamande montre deux
280-demandeurs-d-asile-748690.aspx. RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL:, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde: une émission satirique flamande montre deux
RTL INFO. (8 October 2015). "Importantes émeutes au centre Fedasil de Florennes hier soir", RTL INFO, à consulter sur l'URL:, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde: une émission satirique flamande montre deux
consulter sur l'URL:, https://www.rtl.be/info/video/551742.aspx RTL INFO. (28 January 2016). "Réfugié à la piscine de Coxyde: une émission satirique flamande montre deux
parcentians tràs différentes (vidée)" PTLINEO Available et https://www.rtl.be/infe/belgigue/seciete/refugie e
perceptions très différentes. (vidéo)", RTL INFO, Available at: https://www.rtl.be/info/belgique/societe/refugie-a-
la-piscine-de-coxyde-une-emission-satirique-flamande-montre-deux-perceptions-tres-differentes-video-
<u>790021.aspx</u> .
Steffens, Eric. (18 October 2021). "Grève du personnel du centre Fedasil au Petit-Château à Bruxelles", VRT,
Available at: https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/fr/2021/10/18/greve-du-personnel-du-centre-fedasil-au-petit-chateau-a-bruxelle/ .
Stroobants, Jean-Pierre. (4 March 2002). "Avec les réfugiés ukrainiens, les Européens retrouvent le sens de
l'accueil", Le Monde, Available at: https://www.lemonde.fr/international/article/2022/03/04/face-aux-refugies-P40
ukrainiens-les-europeens-retrouvent-le-sens-de-l-accueil 6116067 3210.html.
Sud Info. (9 October 2015). "Un courrier interpellant : via une lettre rédigée en arabe et en anglais, Theo Francken
"invite" les Irakiens à rentrer chez eux", Sud Info, Available at: https://www.sudinfo.be/art/1392794/article/2015- P41
10-08/un-courrier-interpellant-via-une-lettre-redigee-en-arabe-et-en-anglais-theo-fran.
The Bulletin. (21 August 2015). "Fedasil takes on 130 new staff to cope with asylum demands", The Bulletin, Available at: https://www.thebulletin.be/fedasil-takes-130-new-staff-cope-asylum-demands.
Vallet Cédric (16 January 2016) "CBAR disparition inquiétante d'une institution" Alter Échos Available at:
https://www.alterechos.be/cbar-disparition-inquietante-dune-institution/.

Vallet, Cédric. (4 March 2019). "Conseil du contentieux des étrangers : deux poids, deux mesures", Alter Echos,	P44
Available at: https://www.alterechos.be/conseil-du-contentieux-des-etrangers-deux-poids-deux-mesures/.	
Vlassenbroeck, Julien. (15 October 2014). "Theo Francken doute de la "valeur ajoutée" des Marocains et des	
Congolais", RTBF, Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/article/theo-francken-doute-de-la-valeur-ajoutee-des-	P45
marocains-et-des-congolais-8378856.	
Vlassenbroek, Julien, Quach, Thi Diem et Hick Caroline. (2 February 2016). ""Incident" à la piscine de Coxyde : le	
jeune réfugié irakien va être relâché", Available at: https://www.rtbf.be/info/belgique/detail incident-a-la-piscine-	P46
de-coxyde-le-jeune-refugie-irakien-va-etre-relache?id=9202664.	
Laws, parliamentary resources, official texts	
"Accord de Gouvernement". (1er December 2011). Available at:	
https://www.lachambre.be/kvvcr/pdf_sections/searchlist/Accord_de_Gouvernement_ler_decembre_2011.pdf.	01
"Arrêté ministériel du 19 December 2013 fixant le code de déontologie pour les membres du personnel des	
structures d'accueil pour les demandeurs d'asile". (18 April 2014). Available at:	
https://etaamb.openjustice.be/fr/arrete-ministeriel-du-19-decembre-2013 n2014011248.html.	02
"Arrêté ministériel du 21 September 2018 fixant le règlement d'ordre intérieur des structures d'accueil".	
(2 October 2018). Available at: https://etaamb.openjustice.be/fr/arrete-ministeriel-du-21-September-	
2018 n2018014043.html.	О3
"Loi du 2 April 1965 relative à la prise en charge des secours accordés par les commissions d'assistance publique".	
(6 May 1965). Available at:	
https://www.ejustice.just.fgov.be/cgi_loi/change_lg_2.pl?language=fr&nm=1965040210&la=F.	04
"Loi organique des centres publics d'action sociale du 8 July 1976". (5 August 1976). Available at:	
http://www.ejustice.just.fgov.be/cgi loi/change lg.pl?language=fr&la=F&table name=loi&cn=1976070834.	05
"Loi du 15 December 1980 sur l'accès au territoire, le séjour, l'établissement et l'éloignement des étrangers".	
(31 December 1980). Available at: https://www.ejustice.just.fgov.be/eli/loi/1980/12/15/1980121550/justel.	06
"Loi du 6 August 1990 relative aux mutualités et aux unions nationales de mutualités". (28 September 1990).	
Available at:	
http://www.ejustice.just.fgov.be/cgi_loi/change_lg.pl?language=fr&la=F&cn=1990080635&table_name=loi.	07
"Loi du 30 December 1992 portant des dispositions sociales et diverses". (30 December 1992). Available at:	
https://wallex.wallonie.be/contents/acts/2/2999/2.html.	08
"Loi du 2 January 2001 portant des dispositions sociales, budgétaires et diverses". (3 January 2001). Available at:	
https://etaamb.openjustice.be/fr/loi-du-02-January-2001_n2000003794.html.	09
"Loi du 12 January 2007 sur l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile et de certaines autres catégories d'étrangers".	
(7 May 2007). Available at:	
http://www.ejustice.just.fgov.be/cgi_loi/change_lg.pl?language=fr&la=F&cn=2007011252&table_name=loi	010
"Loi programme pour l'année budgétaire 2001 du 19 July 2001". (28 July 2001). Available at:	
https://etaamb.openjustice.be/fr/loiprogramme-du-19-July-2001_n2001003375.html.	011
Chambre des Représentants de Belgique. (21 October 2011). "Rapport relatif à la proposition de loi du 21 October	
2011 modifiant la législation en vue de résoudre la crise de l'asile", Available at:	
https://www.lachambre.be/FLWB/pdf/53/0813/53K0813012.pdf.	012
Chambre des Représentants de Belgique. (20 December 2011). "Note de politique générale. Division	
organique 13. Réforme de l'asile et de la migration », Available at:	
https://emnbelgium.be/sites/default/files/publications/asiel_en_migratie.pdf.	013
Chambre des Représentants de Belgique. (14 September 2014). "Échange de vues avec le secrétaire d'État à l'Asile	
et la Migration, chargé de la Simplification administrative, adjoint au ministre de la Sécurité et de l'Intérieur, sur	
les mesures du gouvernement concernant l'accueil du nombre croissant de demandeurs d'asile", Available at:	
https://www.lachambre.be/FLWB/PDF/54/1314/54K1314001.pdf.	014
Chambre des Représentants de Belgique. (21 December 2015). "Questions et réponses écrites", Available at:	
https://www.dekamer.be/QRVA/pdf/54/54K0055.pdf.	015
Chambre des représentants de Belgique. (16 June 2016). "Projet de loi sur l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile et de	
certaines autres catégories d'étrangers", Available at:	
https://www.lachambre.be/FLWB/pdf/51/2565/51K2565001.pdf.	016
Chambre des Représentants de Belgique. (22 June 2017). "Projet de loi du 22 June 2017 modifiant la loi du	
15 December 1980 sur l'accès au territoire, le séjour, l'établissement et l'éloignement des étrangers et la loi du	
12 January 2007 sur l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile et de certaines autres catégories d'étrangers", Available at:	
https://www.lachambre.be/FLWB/PDF/54/2548/54K2548001.pdf.	017
Conseil d'État. (20 December 2018). "Arrêt no 243306 du 20 December 2018", Available at: http://www.raadvst-	
consetat.be/Arrets/243000/300/243306.pdf#xml=http://www.raadvst-	
consetat.be/apps/dtsearch/getpdf.asp?DocId=35043&Index=c%3a%5csoftware%5cdtsearch%5cindex%5carrets_fr	
<u>%5c&HitCount=2&hits=1e+1f+&04364720191920</u> .	018
Cour du Travail. (7 December 2015). "Arrêt du 7 December 2015", Available at: https://www-stradalex-	
com.ezproxy.ulb.ac.be/fr/sl src publ jur be/document/ctrav F-20151207-2.	019
	· ·

Dierickx, Hilde et Lanjri, Nahima. (20 November 2016). "Rapport. Projet de loi du 16 June 2006 sur l'accueil des	
demandeurs d'asile et de certaines autres catégories d'étrangers", Available at:	
https://www.lachambre.be/FLWB/PDF/51/2565/51K2565004.pdf.	020
Genot, Zoé et consorts. (3 December 2009). "Proposition de résolution relative à la crise de l'accueil des	024
demandeurs d'asile", Available at: https://www.lachambre.be/FLWB/PDF/53/0057/53K0057001.pdf.	021
Parlement européen. (26 June 2013). "Directive 2013/32/UE du Parlement européen et du Conseil du 26 June	
2013 relative à des procédures communes pour l'octroi et le retrait de la protection internationale", Available at:	
https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/FR/TXT/?uri=celex%3A32013L0032.	022
Parlement européen. (26 June 2013). "Directive 2013/32/UE du Parlement européen et du Conseil du 26 June	
2013 relative à des procédures communes pour l'octroi et le retrait de la protection internationale", Available at:	
https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/FR/TXT/?uri=celex%3A32013L0032.	023
Parlement européen. (26 June 2018). "Règlement. (UE) n° 604/2013 du Parlement européen et du Conseil du	
26 June 2013 établissant les critères et mécanismes de détermination de l'État membre responsable de l'examen	
d'une demande de protection internationale introduite dans l'un des États membres par un ressortissant de pays	
tiers ou un apatride", Available at: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/FR/TXT/?uri=celex%3A32013R0604.	024
Theo Francken. (3 November 2015). "Note de politique générale — Asile et Migration - Simplification	
administrative", Available at: https://www.dekamer.be/FLWB/PDF/54/1428/54K1428019.pdf.	025
Theo Francken. (27 October 2016). "Note de politique générale — Asile et Migration - Simplification	
administrative", Available at: https://www.dekamer.be/doc/FLWB/pdf/54/2111/54K2111017.pdf.	026
Theo Francken. (19 October 2017). "Note de politique générale — Asile et Migration - Simplification	
administrative", Available at: https://www.dekamer.be/doc/FLWB/pdf/54/2708/54K2708017.pdf.	027
UNHCR. (16 December 1966). "Convention de 1951 relative au statut des réfugiés et Protocole de 1967 relatif au	
statut des réfugiés", 1966, Genève, Available at: https://www.unhcr.org/fr/4b14f4a62.	O28
Institutional sources (associations, NGOs, international organizations, asylu	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	uiii
authorities, etc.)	
Caritas International Belgique. (2021). "Rapport annuel 2019", Available at:	
https://www.caritasinternational.be/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/2020-08-13-CARITAS-ANNUAL-REPORT-2019-	
FR-finish-web.pdf.	11
CGRA. (2015). "Rapport annuel 2015", Available at:	
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/jaaverslagen/rapportannuel_cgra_2015.pdf.	12
CGRA. (7 January 2016). "Statistiques d'asile — Bilan 2015", Available at:	
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/statistiques asile decembre 2015 0.pdf.	13
CGRA. (May 2016). "Bilan statistique mensuel. Mai 2016", Available at:	
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/statistiques asile May 2016 definitif fr.pdf.	14
CGRA. (6 January 2017). "Statistiques d'asile 2016", Available at:	17
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/statistiques_dasile_2016_fr_0.pdf.	15
CGRA. (August 2018). "Code de déontologie des interprètes", Available at:	15
https://www.cgvs.be/sites/default/files/brochures/2011-02-11 brochure deontologie-interpretation fr 1.pdf.	16
	16
CGRA. (5 December 2018). "Changement de politique concernant les demandes d'asile de palestinien", Available at: https://www.cgra.be/fr/actualite/changement-de-politique-concernant-les-demandes-dasile-de-palestiniens-	
	17
de-gaza.	17
CGRA. (8 February 2019). "Statistique d'asile 2019", Available at:	10
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/statistiques_dasile_2019_January_fr.pdf.	18
CGRA. (January 2021). "Statistiques d'asile — Bilan 2020", Available at:	
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/statistiques dasile decembre 2020.pdf.	19
CGRA. (dateless). "Demande : copies de documents administratifs ou consultation d'un dossier d'asile", Available	
L at.	
at:	
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande_copies_documents_administratifs_ou_consultatio	
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande_copies_documents_administratifs_ou_consultation_n_0.pdf.	110
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande_copies_documents_administratifs_ou_consultatio_n_0.pdf. Ciré. (July 2016). "Le préaccueil de personnes demandeuses d'asile et autres pratiques hors du droit", Available at:	
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande_copies_documents_administratifs_ou_consultation_n_0.pdf. Ciré. (July 2016). "Le préaccueil de personnes demandeuses d'asile et autres pratiques hors du droit", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/20160823-preaccueil.pdf.	l10 l11
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande_copies_documents_administratifs_ou_consultation_0.pdf. Ciré. (July 2016). "Le préaccueil de personnes demandeuses d'asile et autres pratiques hors du droit", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/20160823-preaccueil.pdf. Ciré. (December 2015). "La privatisation de l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Available at:	111
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande_copies_documents_administratifs_ou_consultation_0.pdf. Ciré. (July 2016). "Le préaccueil de personnes demandeuses d'asile et autres pratiques hors du droit", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/20160823-preaccueil.pdf. Ciré. (December 2015). "La privatisation de l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Available at: https://www.cire.be/publication/la-privatisation-de-l-accueil-des-demandeurs-d-asile/.	
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande_copies_documents_administratifs_ou_consultation_0.pdf. Ciré. (July 2016). "Le préaccueil de personnes demandeuses d'asile et autres pratiques hors du droit", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/20160823-preaccueil.pdf. Ciré. (December 2015). "La privatisation de l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Available at: https://www.cire.be/publication/la-privatisation-de-l-accueil-des-demandeurs-d-asile/. Ciré. (November 2016). "Les citoyens, nouveaux acteurs de l'accueil et de l'intégration des réfugiés et des	111
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande_copies_documents_administratifs_ou_consultation_0.pdf. Ciré. (July 2016). "Le préaccueil de personnes demandeuses d'asile et autres pratiques hors du droit", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/20160823-preaccueil.pdf. Ciré. (December 2015). "La privatisation de l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Available at: https://www.cire.be/publication/la-privatisation-de-l-accueil-des-demandeurs-d-asile/.	111
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande_copies_documents_administratifs_ou_consultation_0.pdf. Ciré. (July 2016). "Le préaccueil de personnes demandeuses d'asile et autres pratiques hors du droit", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/20160823-preaccueil.pdf. Ciré. (December 2015). "La privatisation de l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Available at: https://www.cire.be/publication/la-privatisation-de-l-accueil-des-demandeurs-d-asile/. Ciré. (November 2016). "Les citoyens, nouveaux acteurs de l'accueil et de l'intégration des réfugiés et des migrants", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/20161222-analyse-initiatives-citoyennes.pdf.	111
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande copies documents administratifs ou consultatio n 0.pdf. Ciré. (July 2016). "Le préaccueil de personnes demandeuses d'asile et autres pratiques hors du droit", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/20160823-preaccueil.pdf. Ciré. (December 2015). "La privatisation de l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Available at: https://www.cire.be/publication/la-privatisation-de-l-accueil-des-demandeurs-d-asile/. Ciré. (November 2016). "Les citoyens, nouveaux acteurs de l'accueil et de l'intégration des réfugiés et des migrants", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/20161222-analyse-initiatives-	l11 l12
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande_copies_documents_administratifs_ou_consultation_0.pdf. Ciré. (July 2016). "Le préaccueil de personnes demandeuses d'asile et autres pratiques hors du droit", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/20160823-preaccueil.pdf. Ciré. (December 2015). "La privatisation de l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Available at: https://www.cire.be/publication/la-privatisation-de-l-accueil-des-demandeurs-d-asile/. Ciré. (November 2016). "Les citoyens, nouveaux acteurs de l'accueil et de l'intégration des réfugiés et des migrants", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/20161222-analyse-initiatives-citoyennes.pdf. Ciré. (December 2017). "Perspectives sur la politique migratoire belge en 2018 : Lecture critique de la note de politique générale Asile et Migration", Available at: https://www.cire.be/publication/perspectives-sur-la-politique-	l11 l12
https://www.cgra.be/sites/default/files/formulieren/demande copies documents administratifs ou consultatio n 0.pdf. Ciré. (July 2016). "Le préaccueil de personnes demandeuses d'asile et autres pratiques hors du droit", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/20160823-preaccueil.pdf. Ciré. (December 2015). "La privatisation de l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Available at: https://www.cire.be/publication/la-privatisation-de-l-accueil-des-demandeurs-d-asile/. Ciré. (November 2016). "Les citoyens, nouveaux acteurs de l'accueil et de l'intégration des réfugiés et des migrants", Available at: https://www.cire.be/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/20161222-analyse-initiatives-citoyennes.pdf. Ciré. (December 2017). "Perspectives sur la politique migratoire belge en 2018 : Lecture critique de la note de	l11 l12

C: / /D	
Ciré. (December 2017). "Toujours plus loin dans la restriction du droit d'asile. Analyse des projets de réforme de la	
loi sur les étrangers et de la loi sur l'accueil des demandeurs d'asile", Available at:	11.5
https://www.cire.be/publication/toujours-plus-loin-dans-la-restriction-du-droit-d-asile/.	l15
Ciré. (June 2019). "Nouveau guide de la procédure de protection internationale en Belgique", Available at:	116
https://www.cire.be/pfublication/nouveau-guide-de-la-procedure-de-protection-internationale-en-belgique/	116
Commission européenne. (23 October 2015). "Avis de la Commission du 23.10.2015 sur la nécessité et la	
proportionnalité du contrôle aux frontières intérieures réintroduit par l'Allemagne et l'Autriche", Available at:	117
https://ec.europa.eu/transparency/documents-register/detail?ref=C. (2015) 7100⟨=fr.	117
Commission européenne. (November 2016). "Summary of EMN Ad-Hoc Query No. 2016.1100: Migration	
information and awareness raising campaigns in countries of orgin and transit", Available at:	11.0
https://www.eumonitor.eu/9353000/1/j9vvik7m1c3gyxp/vkcykmh2jvvz.	118
Commission européenne. (13 June 2017). "Rapport de la Commission au Parlement Européen, au Conseil	
Européen et au Conseil. Treizième rapport sur la relocalisation et la réinstallation", Available at: https://eur-	110
lex.europa.eu/resource.html?uri=cellar: 3688a7a5-50fe-11e7-a5ca-01aa75ed71a1.0005.02/DOC 1&format=PDF.	119
Commission européenne. (dateless). "Le traité d'Amsterdam : mode d'emploi Liberté, sécurité et justice",	
Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/dorie/fileDownload.do;	
jsessionid=hwDhRwlNVGNvh14Bfq8SmWHLPW1mNnr2qyPQ1chyhh6pJ8RMbhpf! 1503812395?	
docid=204859&cardid=204859#: ~: text=Le % 20 trait % C 3 % A 9 % 20	
d'Amsterdam%20modifiera%20la%20coop%C3%A9ration%20dans%20les%20doMaynes,	10.0
des%20institutions%20sera%20plus%20%C3%A9quilibr%C3%A9.	120
Conseil Européen and Conseil de l'Union européenne. (29 November 2015). "Réunion des chefs d'État ou de	
gouvernement de l'UE avec la Turquie", Available at: https://www.consilium.europa.eu/fr/meetings/international-	
summit/2015/11/29/.	121
Cour des comptes de Belgique. (October 2017). "Accueil des demandeurs d'asile : rapport de la Cour des comptes	
transmis à la Chambre des représentants", Available at:	
https://www.ccrek.be/docs/2017_41_DemandeursdAsile.pdf.	122
Cultures&santé. (2017). "La procédure d'asile en Belgique. Guide d'animation, 2017", Available at:	
https://www.cultures-sante.be/nos-outils/outils-education-permanente/item/431-la-procedure-d-asile-en-	
belgique.html.	123
EMN. (August 2013). "The organisation of Reception Facilities in Belgium. Focussed Study of the Belgian National	
Contact Point for the European Migration Network. (EMN) in cooperation with the Federal Agency for the	
Reception of Asylum Seekers. (FEDASIL)", Available at:	
https://emnbelgium.be/sites/default/files/publications/be_ncp_emn_focussed_study_on_reception_version_30_	
august 2013.pdf.	124
EMN. (March 2018). "Belgique : Cadre institutionnel des politiques d'asile et d'immigration", Available at:	
https://emnbelgium.be/sites/default/files/publications/FINAL_Belgium%20organigramme%202019%20FR.pdf.	125
Eurostat. (March 2016). "Communique de presse du 4 mars 2016. Demandes d'asile dans les États membres de	
l'UE. Nombre record de plus de 1,2 million primo-demandeurs d'asile enregistrés en 2015 Syriens, Afghans et	
Irakiens: principaux demandeurs, 5 mars 2016, , Available at:	
https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/fr/STAT 16 581.	126
Fedasil. (October 2009). "Programmes and strategies in Belgium fostering Assisted Voluntary Return and	
Reintegration in third countries", Available at:	
https://emnbelgium.be/sites/default/files/publications/programmes_in_belgium_fostering_assisted_voluntary_r	
eturn.pdf.	127
Fedasil,. (March 2012). "Bilan annuel 2011 — Accueil", Available at:	
https://web.archive.org/web/20140817045206/http://fedasil.be/sites/5042.fedimbo.belgium.be/files/Fedasil Acc	
ueil 2011.pdf.	128
Fedasil. (August 2013). "Bilan annuel 2012", Available at:	
https://www.fedasil.be/sites/default/files/rapport annuel 2012 4.pdf.	129
Fedasil. (April 2014). "Bilan annuel 2013", Available at:	
https://www.fedasil.be/sites/default/files/content/download/files/rapport annuel 2013.pdf? ga=2.150606390.1	
<u>453985572.1641826519-1536707489.1615563416</u> .	130
Fedasil. (April 2015). "Bilan annuel 2014", Available at:	
https://www.fedasil.be/sites/default/files/rapport annuel 2014 4.pdf.	131
Fedasil. (June 2016). "Bilan annuel 2015", Available at:	
https://www.fedasil.be/sites/default/files/fedasil_bilan_2015.pdf.	132
Fedasil. (14 March 2018). "Modification loi accueil et loi des étrangers Transposition des directives européennes	
sur l'accueil et la procédure de demande de protection internationale", Available at:	
https://www.fedasil.be/sites/default/files/note_cadre_modifs_loi.pdf.	133
Fedasil — Direction Appui à la Politique, Service Étude et Politique. (2018). "Rapport final : personnes vulnérables	
avec des besoins d'accueil spécifiques. Définition, identification, prise en charge", Available at:	
https://www.fedasil.be/sites/default/files/fedasil etude personnes vulnerables.pdf.	134
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	

Fedasil. (2018). "Modification loi accueil et loi des étrangers. Transposition des directives européennes sur	
l'accueil et la procédure de demande de protection internationale", Available at:	
https://www.fedasil.be/sites/default/files/note_cadre_modifs_loi.pdf.	135
Fedasil. (April 2020). "Bilan 2020", Available at:	
https://www.fedasil.be/sites/default/files/content/download/files/rapport_annuel_2020.pdf.	136
Fedasil. (5 November 2020). "Rapport annuel 2011. Retour volontaire", Available at: Machine)	137
Fedasil. (2021). "Circulaire adressée aux Initiatives Locales d'Accueil relative à l'intervention financière, la gestion	
des conventions et des places d'accueil ainsi que la collaboration entre le CPAS et l'Agence", Available at:	
https://www.uvcw.be/no_index/files/6595-2021-07-29fedasilcirculaire-2021.pdf.	138
Fedasil. (21 May 2021). "Instruction : Match-IT création du dossier social — volet procédure", Available at:	
https://www.uvcw.be/no_index/files/6301-2021-05-05fedasil-instruction-volet-procedure-match-itvf.pdf.	139
Fedasil. (26 November 2021). "Réseau d'accueil pour demandeurs d'asile en Belgique", Available at:	
https://www.fedasil.be/sites/default/files/content/download/files/reseau accueil fedasil 20211125.pdf.	140
Fedasil. (November 2021). "Collectieve opvangcentra / Centres d'accueil collectifs", Available at:	
https://www.fedasil.be/sites/default/files/20200213_centres_fedasil_centra_0.pdf.	141
FICR. (June 2021). "Donor Response-International Federation of Red Cross Red Crescent Societies", Available at:	
https://oldmedia.ifrc.org/ifrc/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Donor-Response-Temporary-report-June-2021.pdf.	142
Frank Caestecker & Dirk Vanheule. (2011). "La convention de Genève a 60 ans : la protection des réfugiés en	
Belgique et dans le monde", Available at:	
https://emnbelgium.be/sites/default/files/attachments/overzichtsartikel fr revisie.pdf.	143
Frontext. (March 2016). "Risk Analysis for 2016 », Site de l'Agence européenne de garde-frontières et de garde-	
côtes",	144
à consulter sur l'URL :	
https://frontex.europa.eu/assets/Publications/Risk_Analysis/Annula_Risk_Analysis_2016.pdf.	145
Le médiateur fédéral. (2009). "Investigation sur le fonctionnement des centres ouverts gérés et agrées par	
Fedasil", Available at: https://docplayer.fr/84428796-Investigation-sur-le-fonctionnement-des-centres-ouverts-	
geres-et-agrees-par-fedasil.html.	146
Michael Kegels. (21 February 2018). "Appel aux CPAS à la souscription pour l'utilisation libre des réserves	
cumulées ILA & instruction dans le cadre des surpressions progressives des réserves actuelles et de la constitution	
des réserves futures", Available at: http://newsletters.uvcw.be/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/2018-04-	
newsletter-ami-ila-annexe-1.pdf.	147
Migrations Libres. (23 April 2021). "Centre d'accueil de Jalhay : quand les demandeur-ses d'asile paient le prix de la	
privatisation", Available at: https://migrationslibres.be/svasta/#corsendonk.	148
Myria. (May 2016). "2016. La migration en chiffres et en droits, Bruxelles", Available at:	
https://www.myria.be/files/MIGRA16_FR_AS.pdf.	149
Myria. (June 2016). "L'Europe en crise. (de l'asile) ", Available at: https://www.myria.be/files/Myriadocs-1-FR-	
Europeencrise.pdf.	150
Myria. (5 November 2020). "La migration en chiffres et en droits : un rapport migration 2020 sous forme de	
cahiers", Available at: https://www.myria.be/fr/publications/un-rapport-migration-2020-sous-forme-de-cahiers.	151
OIM. (2016). "Iom public communication campaign toolkit", Available at:	
https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/iom-campaign-guidelines.pdf.	152
Réseau "Santé Mentale en Exil". (2018). Guide : accès à l'aide en santé mentale pour personnes exilées en région	
bruxelloise, Bruxelles, Service de Santé Mentale Ulysse, Available at: http://www.entraide-marolles.be/wp-	
content/uploads/Ulysse guide 18 int x.pdf.	153
Service de recherche du Parlement européen. (February 2020). "Règlement de Dublin relatif aux demandes de	1.55
protection internationale", Available at:	
https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2020/642813/EPRS_STU. (2020) 642813_FR.pdf.	154
UNHCR. (20 June 2016). "Global Trends: Forced displacement in 2015", Available at:	1.5
https://www.unhcr.org/576408cd7.pdf.	
	155